ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 18

February 16 2009

From:  John Hoffmann

Don’t forget to check out johnhoffmann.net or for that matter mayorjondalton.org.  The campaign comments are at the end of the newsletter. 

IRONY:  On February 2, I was driving up Mason Road next to Queeny Park when a slow moving ground hog waddled into the southbound lane and was immediately squished by a passing Dodge Shadow sedan.  Yes this ground hog came out and didn’t see the Shadow, four days later it is 70 degrees. 

Okay I made that one up…but this one is true and full of irony. Perhaps you remember me whining that if the police department wanted to “experiment” with a different car than a Ford Crown Victoria, that they should have purchased Chevrolet Impalas instead of Dodge Chargers.  The Impalas were cheaper, have better gas mileage, than the Charger or the Ford, have more interior room over the Charger plus they have front wheel drive, meaning more traction in the snow. Oh no…said the police command staff…we want rear wheel drive…too much front wheel slippage on sudden acceleration. (Hey the mayor’s Green Team would say stop making jack rabbit starts and better mileage is the winner.)

 Also the police command staff was inferring that almost half of the police departments in the area, including the County and City departments are endangering their officers subjecting them to deadly “front wheel slippage.” So on Tuesday January 27, I had to smile when KTVI (Fox 2 for all of those who have long ago forgotten area stations have call letters) kept replaying the video of a black and white Town and Country Dodge Charger with its light rear end, not being able to make it up an off ramp and having to be towed. 

DEER:  A favorite subject here on the newsletter.  At a recent neighborhood trustees meeting I attended with Aldermen Bill Kuehling and Mayor Dalton, residents complained that $75,000 surgical sterilizations was wasteful.  Bill and the mayor said they had to have the $75,000 for the sterilizations because if we did not do it there would be WAR with the deer lovers. The $75,000 was a compromise. 

The mayor said something about deer would be done in 2009.  He didn’t say it would involve reducing the number of deer.  In reality, it dealt with finding areas for bait stations, getting landowner permission, hiring a part time employee to oversee the wildlife management program (deer hysterectomies, tubal ligations and shooting of deer) but, it would not likely involve shooting any deer. 

Bill Kuehling explained that the Missouri Department of Conservation approved the sharp shooting after the field surgical sterilizations were completed.  Bill and the mayor left, but I stuck around and listened to the rest of the meeting. Afterwards a resident asked me why on earth MDC wouldn’t let us shoot deer before the sterilization. 

I had to explain that he had just received the “spin version.”  All the MDC did was approve the city’s plan…the city submitted to MDC that they wanted to first sterilize 75 deer and then shoot 75 deer.  MDC was not mandating anything. 

CLOSER THAN YOU THINK:  Here is an article from the Kansas City Star concerning the over population of deer in a Johnson County Kansas park in Shawnee, Kansas.  I had forwarded this article to a number of residents who had e-mailed me about deer.  I have posted some of responses immediately after the article.                   

Outcry grows to cull deer at Shawnee Mission Park

By FINN BULLERS
The Kansas City Star 

A growing chorus of voices is urging the Johnson County Park and Recreation District to accelerate efforts to cull the exploding deer population at Shawnee Mission Park.

Count among them Daniel Whitesel, who is forced to traverse a “literal minefield of deer poop” when he plays golf nearby.

He can watch from his home office as whitetail deer devastate his flowers and shrubs. “They walk down the street like taxpayers,” he said.

Ronda Zillner of Lenexa was diagnosed three years ago with Lyme disease. She knows the chronic pain, fatigue and “brain fog” carried by infected ticks that thrive on deer and can transmit a nasty bacteria to humans.

Members of the Lyme Association of Greater Kansas City are expected to appear today before the Johnson County Commission. Kathy White, association secretary, plans to urge commissioners to act quickly on the problem. Her message: Kill the estimated 400 deer at Shawnee Mission Park and allow for a new generation of deer to repopulate the park at a sustainable level.

“The park district should have taken care of this a long time ago,” said White of Overland Park.

When an ecosystem gets out of whack — as is beginning to happen at Shawnee Mission Park — disease can spread, deer can die in large numbers and other species can be decimated.

A worst-case scenario could cause a once-pristine public asset visited by 2 million people a year to be shuttered.

Calvin Hayden and his fellow county commissioners have heard from worried residents.

“The herd has got to be culled,” he said. “Because if man doesn’t do it, Mother Nature is going to, and that isn’t pretty.”

Mike Meadors, park district director, said he got the message.

He said he recently told the district’s biodiversity committee to accelerate its effort to devise a deer management plan as part of its overall effort to preserve the park’s ecosystem.

A draft version is expected to be presented in April to the Board of Park and Recreation Commissioners.

But as recently as December, board Chairman Gary Montague said it would be a year before a deer management plan could be in place. His statement set off a wave of criticism.

“The (park) board made it very clear they needed and wanted and expected to have a response back from the (biodiversity) group at their earliest convenience,” Meadors said Wednesday.

“We’re as anxious as anybody to get this moving ahead.”

The first signs of deer overpopulation surfaced a decade ago at the 1,280-acre park, which straddles Shawnee and Lenexa.

At minimum, there are eight times as many deer as the park can support. At the high end of estimates, there are 10 times as many.

No one can find a denser deer population anywhere in the nation.

“I think when people sit down and think it through, they realize something has to be done to get the herd under control,” said Jim Allen, the county commissioner whose district covers Shawnee Mission Park.

Allen said the park district was working on ordinances that would have to be approved in Shawnee and Lenexa to allow for hunting on public land.

Hunter Ken Payne of Olathe and members of the Lyme Association of Greater Kansas City have been anxious to see action.

“It sounds to me like they’re all worried about hurting someone’s feelings or having a bunch of anti-hunters stage a riot, and not what is best for the wildlife in our parks, much less the safety of the citizens when it comes to diseases like Lyme disease or Rocky Mountain spotted fever,” said Payne, who runs the Heartland Suburban Whitetail Management program.

“This isn’t about hunters being able to kill deer. It is about conservationists and stewards of the land seeing a problem and trying to do what is right.”

Payne’s group works to reduce deer damage in suburbs in Johnson, Leavenworth and Wyandotte counties. He recently organized a controlled hunt on private land adjacent to Shawnee Mission Park.

His group of certified hunters must pass a yearly proficiency test and hunt only from tree stands so that all shots are downward.

“I’ve got a seasoned group of ethical bow hunters who are willing to assist in any way we can,” he said.

Lloyd Fox, big game project coordinator with the Kansas Department of Wildlife and Parks, said the county was being responsive to the problem.

“They are being cautious, but I think they fully understand this is something that needs a high priority,” Fox said.



Commission meeting 
The Johnson County Commission will meet at 9:30 a.m. today in the third-floor public hearing room of the County Administration Building, 111 S. Cherry St., Olathe. 

To reach Finn Bullers, call 816-234-7705 or send e-mail to fbullers@kcstar.com.

© 2009 Kansas City Star and wire service sources. All Rights Reserved. http://www.kansascity.com
RESPONSES:

John

my friend for 60 yrs.,  just lost her grandson on Jan 5, 2009;he was 15y.o to suicide. He contracted limes disease on a camping trip last summer... must of affected his brain/emotions.   
Her dentist in Creve Coeur got limes disease and he says sometimes he can hardly stand to do his dental work.

Limes disease is terrible!
my cousin in PHL. lost her kidney due to limes disease.

I hope you win the mayor race SO deer culling can be implemented SOON.

MG

Maybe if ACORN would register the deer, they could vote themselves health care. 

 

Lyme Disease:  Mother nature's way of taking care of problems that are beyond the capabilities of politicians

JA

This could very easily happen to Town & Country but at least in Kansas they are not obsessed with the least painful way to kill a deer and $150,000 worth of sterilization. We are not pioneers of this sterilization method  "right here in River City" we are the suckers who are allowing it to happen....Thanks so much for the update  ML

John-lyme disease is closer than that. I see cases all the time. It has been common in rural areas in this state for the past 15 yrs I have been hearing cases. It is really nasty. (A Judge who hears Federal Disability cases) 

NEW DUTIES:  I attended a Homeowners Association meeting on Thursday February 5.  During the meeting after Mayor Dalton spoke, he took questions.  A resident asked why we did not have a sewer lateral program in Town and Country. Sewer Lateral insurance is enabled by state law and allows municipalities to collect a small amount of money on the city property tax rate that is earmarked toward a lateral sewer fund.  If a resident’s sewer collapses between the house and the main line, a claim is made and the city will pay for the sewer repair up to a certain amount. 

This question caught Mayor Dalton by complete surprise.  He asked what it was again, and asked the resident to repeat the name of the program. The resident complained Webster Groves and Kirkwood had the program, and plumbers told him just about all the cities in the county have a program except, Town and Country. 

The mayor then looked in my direction and said that luckily the chair of the Public Works and Storm Water Commission was here and could address this.  When it was my turn to speak I had to confess, I had heard of sewer lateral programs and not only bigger cities like Webster and Kirkwood had the program, but also, the smallest cities like St. George, Oakland, and Velda City. I then thanked the mayor for trying to give my commission more work, but we specifically deal with Public Works and Storm Water, not SANITARY SEWERS. 

I have to give the mayor this…he admitted right away he had never heard of sewer lateral programs.  However it is absolutely amazing that the mayor did not have a clue about sewer lateral insurance programs.  

1)  First of all, for the last 14 years it has been a very popular program used by most cities in St. Louis County. 

2)  Since 2006 in his position as mayor Jon has belonged to the St. Louis County Municipal League.  Within 11 months of being elected mayor the St. Louis County Municipal League hired the mayor as a lobbyist in Jefferson City. 

3)  He lobbied for the PAC Citizens for Clean Water, safe Parks and Community Trails.

4)  He lobbied for Missouri Water Well Association

5)  He lobbied for Missouri for Water Interests Protection

6)  He lobbied for Water District Coalition 

Folks…as a general rule, water and sewers go hand in hand.  If you know about one you normally know something about the other.   

THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING February 9:

TRASH:  Ten days before this meeting I wrote the amendment to the Solid Waste Code which changed portions of the code allowing:

1)  Residents to be able to choose among licensed haulers to pick up trash and recycling at their homes. 

2)  The city would require rear-yard pickup but, entire neighborhoods could opt out for curb side pick up. 

3)  The Director of Public Works would designate each street as to which day of the week trash and recycling would be picked up. 

Now I sent the draft of bill to both Nancy Avioli and Phil Behnen eight days in advance of the meeting.  I heard from Nancy early on.  She had read the bill and had a couple of questions.  But, I didn’t hear from Phil until 15 minutes before the meeting after everything was pretty much a done deal. 

When we got to this bill during the work session something interesting and odd at the same time happened. Steve Fons, the chairman of the Solid Waste Task Force, who tried repeatedly to adjourn the meeting two weeks ago before we voted to approve the resolution to present the bill and refused to vote for it, immediately complained that it was ill advised bill and should have been studied more.    

YOU CAN NOT MAKE THIS STUFF UP or DUMB AND DUMBER:  During more discussion of the bill, Fons complained that Nancy, Phil and I were listed as the co-sponsors but he wasn’t and he was chair of the task force.  He then asked why.  Nancy was quick and said, “We didn’t think you liked it since you refused to vote for it.”  I added that he wouldn’t vote for it, he kept trying to keep us from voting for it and he had just called it ill advised, that these were all clues that he didn’t want to sponsor it. 

It was then decided, the whole Board would sponsor the bill, which included Fons, who for two weeks, was against it.  Talk about a follower and not a leader.  At times this guy is so thick, radium can’t penetrate him. 

BAMBI RETURNS:  There were three bills on the agenda that dealt with deer issues. One was to make it illegal to interfere with hunting, fishing or trapping.  This of course is a preliminary work needed before deer management contract is put into place. 

All the usual folks were present and most, were complaining bitterly about this.  Mariette Palmer, Bruni Perez, Barbara Hughes and Jim Ambrozetes all had comments about the deer.  Bruni and Jim especially spoke to this.  In fact, Mr. Ambrozetes on the whole, spoke more than any member of the board at our regular meeting and perhaps, more than the entire board combined, which included Fred Meyland-Smith, a regular chatterbox. 

(Here is a frightening thing…Mr. Ambrozetes complained in another speech before the board that is was unfair to limit the amount of time a citizen can speak to any topic.  If you let them some of these people would take hours just reading material in the record in hopes nothing would get done.  A reasonable time limit is a good idea. 

Bruni spoke almost as much as Mr. Ambrozetes.   The difference is that Jim will often use a threatening tone and delivery.  Mrs. Perez will often give you a laugh with her choice of words and an inflection.  Bruni complained that the bill was premature, and why would anyone interfere with something that is illegal.  She mentioned that just that day she had seen a deer killed by an arrow and the police would not dong anything about it.  However in speaking with the police chief he says Bruni told him “never mind” when he tried to get more information. 

Ambrozetes demanded that the public has the right to see and record the killing of wild animals and made another demand that the city video all killing and put it on the city’s website the same evening as the deer was killed for the whole world to see.  Please give me a break.

Of course this bill is necessary to keep people from sounding sirens, air horns or other devices to scare away the deer, not to mention trying to blockade contractors from reaching areas where bait stations have been set up.   Having moved here from the east coast where the over population of deer forced the most liberal of governments to start shooting programs, this type of reaction was a regular event.   

WEAPONS:  Next was a bill to amend the city prohibition on weapons and weapon discharge to allow to the killing of deer. More of the same for the regulars.  Here is what I don’t get…don’t they know that every one on the board knows where they stand on these issues?  I guess it doesn’t hurt if they spent another 45 minutes reminding us.

The important thing for Board members to remember and I am afraid many forget…is that we represent all the people.  I represent all those people who come home in the evening and have no intention of going to a board of alderman meeting. This is government for all the people and not for a few who have an excellent attendance record and are very loud in their remarks.      

THE DEER ARE NOT BEARS AND THEY ARE NOT POOPING IN THE WOODS or RIGHT THIS WAY YOUR TABLE IS WAITING:  The other bill was to outlaw the feeding of deer.

Frankly I think it should outlaw the feeding of deer and geese too.  This is a stand alone bill that Mrs. Perez and Mr. Ambrozetes spoke a very long time against it.    

As the population of deer increases and people feel sorry them and start to feed them, a trail develops in neighborhoods to and from the feeding sites. With that comes the deer poop.  I was called to one person’s yard recently where his entire front yard was covered in deer poop.  You could not step off the front porch without stepping in poop.  My wife, who grew up on a dairy farm mentioned that if there was that much poop near or in a milking barn the state would shut it down. 

We experienced the same thing while living in Maryland when geese would take over a pond in a neighborhood and people feed them.  The goose poop was large and covered everything.  It made it impossible to use parks or even walk down some sidewalks.   

So this comes down to not being an anti-deer bill, but simply a matter of protecting the health and welfare of people.  It is a sanitation issue. 

A SIGN FROM THE BOARD:  During the work session before the meeting, Bill Kuehling asked if anyone wanted to join the deer task force in sponsoring these bills.  Steve Fons, who in the past has said he did not think the deer were that big of a problem, hesitated and said that with all the hard work the task force did, only they should sponsor the bills.  Of course, the more aldermen who sponsored the bills would show people, the overall position by the board on the deer issue.  For instance, I am against spending large amounts of money for operations in the field to sterilize deer.  But I am for reducing the number of deer.  I was happy to co-sponsor.  When it was clear everyone was going to co-sponsor the bill except him, old Steve fell in line. 

TOO UGLY FOR WORDS:  A bill written by Bill Kuehling to give money to the Chatsworth Place subdivision to redo a cul-de-sac also included a request for money to replace a standard stop sign and pole. 

Now I opposed the grant in general because in April of 2008 Alderman Kuehling said the commission would not present any more grant requests for cul-de-sacs, just subdivision entrances that everyone could see.  A couple of months later he presented a grant for a cul-de-sac on Wexford Woods off of Clayton Road.  Wexford Woods has four houses.  At the time, one was empty after the resident died and another was for sale.  So the grant was for two homes. 

Then while in budget work sessions in November and December, Alderman Kuehling said, there was no money requested in 2009 for the subdivision beautification grants. 

However, both Bill and Mayor Dalton have been telling trustees at annual homeowner association meetings that there is excess money in the budget so go ahead and ask for the money and it might get approved.  So much for clear transparency in city government.  No we don’t have any money for that…but ask for it and maybe I can find it for you…by the way…did you know that I am running for reelection as mayor?  

If that wasn’t bad enough…here is what happened at the February 9 board of aldermen meeting that caused me to do a double take. 

Fred Meyland-Smith was questioning why a beautification grant should cover a stop sign?

Well, Lynn Wright then popped up and said she didn’t see anything wrong with replacing an “ugly stop sign.”  

Nancy Avioli then said she agreed with Lynn about the ugly stop signs. 

Hold on here and just a minute wranglers!  I have been at the intersection of Chatsworth Place and Clayton Road. The stop sign was not damaged or dirty.  It is a normal sign on a standard pole.  Do Lynn and Nancy want a pretty new design for Town and Country stop signs?  Perhaps different colors would be nice.  Why be conformist with international traffic sign agreements and state law? 

Now perhaps they consider a standard break away pole as ugly.  The pole at Chatsworth and Clayton is the type where if it gets hit by a car it bends forward away from the car. I mentioned that perhaps more dangerous stop sign poles were be prettier such as a wooden fixed object post or a metal post both that are hit by a car would act more like a fixed object and could likely force the sign down on the car’s windshield.   

I mean really you can not make this stuff up. 

DEBATE ON BEAUTIFICATION GRANTS:  There was enough discussion on spending money on projects after the program was eliminated from the budget, that the beatification grants items on the agenda where continued.  Jon Benigas expressed concern on saying no money was in the budget for a program and then voting to spend money.  I have the same concern.  What is the point of taking something out of the public budget only to sneak it back in two months later.   

THE BAD REAPPOINTMENT:  Mayor Dalton announced he plans to reappoint Mrs. Mariette Palmer to the Conservation Commission. Mrs. Mariette Palmer’s term on the Conservation Commission expired a couple of years ago.  She has continued to serve at the pleasure of Mayor Dalton.   After attending a number of Conservation meetings and other meetings that Commissioner Palmer has attended I know one thing that Mariette has no interest in conserving…that would be other people’s first amendment rights. 

I have seen Mrs. Palmer interrupt alderpersons at Deer Task Force meetings by shouting and demanding to be recognized during discussions among members.  I have seen and heard her boo and shout at people addressing the Deer Task Force with opinions contrary to hers. I have even seen ad heard her yell “Liar, Liar!” at people saying saying that she disagrees with.  

I have seen Mrs. Palmer at Board of Aldermen work sessions that do not have public comment periods, raise her hand and shout “ooh, ooh, ooh, ooh” as if she is a second grader who knows the answer the teacher just asked.  

I have attended Conservation Commission meetings as a spectator and been asked a question by the chair, only to be interrupted by Mrs. Palmer if she did not like what I was saying.   

Mrs. Palmer as a Commission member has kept trying to use the Commission as a way to get her proposal to make Town and Country a Third Class city on an agenda.  Such political campaigns have no place on the Conservation Commission…that is not its function.

I can not find one good reason to reappointment Mrs. Palmer to any city commission. Appointed officials who are intolerant of other people’s opinions should be avoided at all costs. Of course this is an election year and Mrs. Palmer has quite an e-mail list.  When she meets anyone, the first thing she asks them is what their e-mail address is.   While her e-mail rants have caused a number of people to ask to be removed from her lists, she does routinely refer to Mayor Dalton as “our beloved mayor”. 

THE CAMPAIGN TRAIL:  Let’s get out the Adams Milk Six Pony Hitch, get old Dry Gulch to man the chuck wagon and hit the old campaign trail.  (These were references to the old Texas Bruce Show on KSD-TV, starring Harry Gibbs as Texas Bruce.  All of us viewers at home were wranglers.)

WEBSITES I:  Mayor Dalton’s website has an impressive number of names under the listing of “supporters” including a number of people from out of Town & Country.  The majority of people listed on the site as “sponsors” are either lawyers, or people who have been appointed to boards or commissions by the mayor.  Of course there is one set of people that I am very familiar with being g on the opposite side of the fence from me…all seven of the other aldermen and alderwomen in Town and Country.  

Check out the mayor’s website at mayorjondalton.org

The mayor has done a wonderful job on his website placing photos of himself at city events.  The photos almost appear to be the exact same photos that have appeared on the city’s website or in the city’s newsletter.  I was called to City Hall on Friday February 13th when it was determined that my candidate statement for the city newsletter was four words too long.  When I arrived with a version that was now one-word under the required 300 words, I asked if the mayor obtained city photos for his website and how I could do likewise.  

Some people have written me about how they feel the mayor was using city property unfairly using photos that have appeared in city publications and on the city website. God knows the mayor is famous for getting his mug in photos used in the city newsletter. 
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However, in a perfect world anyone under Missouri Sunshine Laws should be able to obtain city photos, they same they would to obtain a city report.  Of course back in 2006 I had some trouble getting reports from both the mayor and the city administrator. 

The answer to my question if the mayor obtained city photos was a resounding NO, from Mary Olson, the mayor’s and city administrator’s admin aide (secretary) and from police chief/city administrator John Copeland.  Mary has control of most of the photos taken and used in publications.  In fact Mary takes most of the photos. 
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Of course I then had to say the photographs appeared to be exactly the same ones that appeared on the city website or in the newsletter.  Mary replied the mayor brings his own camera to all of these functions.  Which caused me to ask since his smiling face seems to be in the all the photos, who snaps them…perhaps his secretary…a city employee?
A REAL CONCERN:  Okay the mayor has gotten to be famous for his ability to get in front of a camera, but my problem is the use of city employees in his campaign photos and especially the use of public safety officials in his campaign material.  He has three photos of the police chief/city administrator and a photo with the fire district chief and another fire district command officer.  Yes, the fire district, you remember, one of the mayor’s lobbying clients back in 2005. 

Rather than look at the photos, Police Chief John Copeland has said he does not plan to look at any campaign website.  Oddly he sure is a regular reader of this newsletter, which is about 50% political opinion and musings.

INTERESTING CLAIMS:  On the home page of mayorjondalton.org under the photo with the police chief and the fire chief, the mayor makes some interesting claims. 

Support the strict enforcement of our City's Master Plan and Zoning Ordinances in order to maintain the beauty and character of our community

Of course the city does a terrible job in maintaining the beauty and character of the city by not issuing citations to contractors who refuse to have off street parking for workers and trucks at building sites in subdivisions, foul subdivision streets with mud and begin construction before permitted times. 

Oppose the reinstatement of a residential property tax in Town & Country

In 2006 when the fire district, who had been a lobbying client of the mayor in 2005, began a political campaign to annex the city into the fire district which would have seen resident’s property taxes go from ZERO for fire service to 84 cents on the hundred, the mayor remained mum. This was just six weeks after the fire district began a 5-year $17.5 million contract to provide fire and EMS service to the city.  It was not until the fire district placed the item on the November ballot and local opposition began to boil did the mayor finally take steps in August to have his former private lobbying client withdraw the ballot issue.

Enhance our City assets by improving our infrastructure and facilities such as the Longview Farm Park House and City Trail System
Yes the mayor enhanced the city assets by spending $1.5 million to build a conference center on the back of the Longview Farm House, but never found a place for the conference center patrons to park without taking away parking spaces from the park users.  

He also failed to repair the existing Longview Farm House.  After the Glass-Double Wide addition had the ribbon cutting, the original house still was in desperate need for a new roof, windows and siding.  We did build the conference center but failed to do anything for the actual house. 

We have also failed to keep our chipped trails regularly maintained and have taken almost no action against the spread of honeysuckle at Longview and Drace Parks. 

This is one misleading statement by the mayor.  

LESS THAN TRUTHFUL STATEMENTS:  Here are a few statements from the mayor’s website on the Accomplishment page that seem to be a little less than accurate.

Fostered a positive business and economic climate in order to secure sufficient sales tax revenues for the City
Yes since 2005 the mayor has done such a good job along with his development director that our largest sales tax producing store in leaving town.  By the end of 2009 Manchester Meadows Shopping Center should look pretty much like a ghost town.  Wal Mart has a history of planned obsolescence for stores…make a lot of money at a location and then move on to another city that gives a better deal. 

Did we make any offers and stay in contact with Wal-Mart constantly?  Did we test the waters to see if they were interested in expanding the store to be a Super Wal-Mart?  Nope…we did not even give them permission for a decent size sign to be placed on Manchester Road.  The Speedy Carwash sign across the street in unincorporated County has more square footage than the Wal-mart sign in Town and Country.  That is pretty sad and shows in some poor leadership. 

Established a multi-disciplinary task force, including public officials, residents and professionals, to evaluate all alternatives for fire and emergency medical services, which resulted in the renewal of our contract with West Country Fire and EMS that the City has maintained since 1983, along with new revenue opportunities for Town & Country
The mayor was so proud of the task force’s work that he refused to share its report and the report of a fire service consultant with the public until I threatened to sue him.  His task force’s report actually was unsigned by the members and recommended that the city assist the fire district in passing an annexation election taking the city into the fire district.  That move would have forced everyone’s property taxes up by hundreds and thousands of dollars. 

Created Town & Country's Architectural Review Board, bringing a heightened level of professionalism to the consideration of all residential and commercial development as well as ensuring that the essential character of Town & Country is maintained
While the Architectural Review Board looks good on paper, it makes it difficult or impossible for new styles of architecture.  The new rules require a majority percentage of brick or stone construction.  Subdivisions with homes designed by disciples of Frank Lloyd Wright and other ground breaking local home designers, like Ralph Fourney, would not be allowed.  Many of the houses on Greenwich Green and some in Barrington Place would be prohibited by the rules currently enforced by the architectural review board.   It means, more French-Provincial / English Castle style of McMasions are being encouraged. 

Led the Task Force renovation of the Longview Farm Park House, providing our Parks and Recreation Department with office space and creating a significant, multi-purpose community asset for all to enjoy
Well this statement is not exactly true now is it?  The glass-double wide and even the original house is not available for all to enjoy.  The mayor cut the ribbon in September, but there is still no furniture in the original house section for small groups to use. 

Citizens cannot yet rent the building out, because there was never any use plans devised before or during construction.  The building is only being used for city board meetings, homeowner association meetings and from 8am to 10am Monday through Friday.  The only group regularly using it at all is a small group of women (my wife included) who knit together every Friday morning.  TheTown and Country Garden club had a function there as well as, the Mason Ridge Garden Club.)

10 weeks after the mayor cut the ribbon to the building it stood empty and locked. That is some grand opening.  Here it is and you can not use it.   The parks commission is trying now to come up with plans on how the conference center should be used. 
Prioritized the restoration of a positive image for our City throughout the region by assuming leading roles within the Metro Mayors Organization and St. Louis County Municipal League
Thanks to his first term as mayor, Jon Dalton also snagged a new client for his lobbying business.  The St. Louis County Municipal League!  How is this for Ethics 101 students, you get elected mayor which automatically gives you membership to an organization which you then start working for.  On Missouri Ethics Commission reports Jon Dalton, the lobbyist, lists the St. Louis County Municipal League as a client.   

Presided over Board of Aldermen meetings with efficiency and respect

I have to give Mayor Dalton credit on this one…he does a good job at running a meeting.  He makes a good emcee.  That said, I have a background as a radio performer and still do public address announcing. 

Empanelled a Task Force to reorganize and revitalize our volunteer service commissions
Oh yeah this worked out well.  We still have the Public Health and Sanitation and Environment Commission (PHASE) that hasn’t met in over two years and has only one member with an unexpired term. The leader of this commission is Alderman Steve Fons who has no concept of Roberts Rules of Order or how to run a meeting. 

The mayor’s Solid Waste Task Force was a disaster, because he appointed Steve Fons to run it.  Fons tried to submit a final report that not only none of the members had voted on, we had also not even read.  

Regularly attended Subdivision and Trustee Meetings to maintain current understanding of resident needs and concerns
Attended numerous Commission Meetings to keep abreast of ongoing plans and progress
Uh…mayor don’t give yourself a big pat on the back for attending meetings…that is part of your job. 

Maintained outstanding rapport with staff and management at City Hall
I guess so…the mayor and the city administrator gave city employees 3 days over and beyond regular paid holidays at the end of 2008.  This will make employees love you, but it creates a strain on the police scheduling later in 2009 when all the officers who had to work on the surprise day offs, will be taking extra leave.  While many cities, counties and states and requiring employees to take unpaid furlough days, Mayor Dalton is giving our employees extra days off with pay and closing the city hall to the residents. 

As chief law enforcement officer, proudly supported our widely admired and recognized police force
Oh Boy…there is a gain of truth in that statement but barely.  The city code says the mayor is in charge of enforcing our city laws.  It implies that he oversee specially trained employees who will do the enforcement activity.  Nowhere does it describe the mayor as a “law enforcement officer.”  In fact state law defines who a law enforcement officer is plus what training they have to have… and the mayor does not fit the definition.  

Actually when I moved back to Missouri in 2006 I renewed my Missouri Police Officer’s License, which is valid until the end of April of 2011.  I am far better qualified to fit that description over Jon Dalton…but regardless who the mayor is…the mayor is not a “law enforcement officer.”  That claim by Jon Dalton is laughable and completely misleading.

CIVIC/CHARITABLE ACTIVITIES:  I had to laugh out loud when I saw the mayor listed his membership at Old Warson Country Club and the Missouri Athletic Club under Civic and Charitable activities. 

I’d like to see some of our residents with surnames from India or Pakistan get into Old Warson Country Club.  For years that was one of the city’s top restrictive clubs.  “Restrictive” was a nice way to say they didn’t like Jews or Blacks to be members. It reached a point that the PGA refused to play events there.  I am sure the token memberships over the years have softened the PGA boycott, but anyone who considers the Old Warson Country Club as a Civic or Charitable organization is delusional.   

How the Missouri Athletic Club qualifies as a Civic or Charitable organization is beyond me.  I used to be a member because my father was a member.  Yes they held sports banquets and gave awards to college players, but the banquets were for the members to get a chance to get and have a photograph taken with Jack Buck, a baseball playeror football player.  Now if you thought Old Warson was restrictive, the MAC used to refuse memberships to 51% of the population…WOMEN. 

Yes, I enjoyed many a meal there and would listen to the Russ David Trio and Marty Bronson on Saturday nights in the first floor dining room, but I let my membership expire long before I turned 40.  The 15 years I was a member I would never call the place a Civic Organization…I mean they would not let 51% of the civic area be members!  Also there were no black members and it got to the point where some black sports stars would not attend events at the MAC until the policy was changed.   

While Mayor Dalton lists all the bar associations he belongs to and all the phony  “best lawyer” ratings he has received from paid services…I have a drawer full of commendations and awards for doing mundane things like, helping capture a gang of daylight holdup suspects hitting high end clothing stores along the east coast, obtaining crucial evidence in an elderly woman’s murder, solving a complicated arson for profit case, clearing an innocent man charged with a felony by another department, tracking a burglary suspect in zero-degree weather and deep snow and solving a string of fast food armed robberies to name just a few.    

THE OTHER WEBSITE:  Yes there is another site in this race.  Check it out…

johnhoffmann.net

In the past I have said these newsletters are not send out by mass e-mails or pasted.  Well…that is changing.

Here is what Mrs. Mariette Palmer read at the January 26 board of aldermen meeting.

As a member of the aldermanic board and a mayoral candidate, Alderman

Hoffmann needs to share his sixteen page newsletters with all in the

community in the interest of openness, devotion to democratic ideals, and

getting the record straight.

I would like to clarify silly statements with regard to my position on the

hiring of Dr. Terry Jones for surveying residents of the city on city issues.

I have always been in favor of choosing Dr. Jones, as he is considered

outstanding in his field in the St. Louis area. I never made the ridiculous

statement he should not have been hired because he didn't live in Town and

Country .

Contrary to Alderman John Hoffinann's opinion, I would like to commend

Mayor Dalton for his appropriate decision to attend the Inauguration of

Governor Jay Nixon, to represent the City of Town and Country, to meet and

to continue cultivating relationships with state officials to insure their

continued awareness of having our city's interests uppermost in their minds.

I wish I could have gone this year myself with the contingency representing

our city and others in West County. Senator Jane Cunningham goes out of

her way to make a bus available for her constituents so that they might all

attend this fun and momentous event.

We are fortunate to have elected well-known, capable state officials from

our area who keep informed of what is happening in Town and Country,

often attending our city meetings. Senator Jane Cunningham, Senator John

Diehl, Representatives Sue Allen and Jill Schupp are all attentive,

responsive to our needs. Incidentally, our city government functioned just

fine in Mayor Dalton's absence.

Mariette Palmer Ward 3

604 Greenwich Green Lane

Town and Country

314.434.2873

rhpalmer

@ao1.com

Okay, the newsletters are now posted on this website. 

CAMPAIGN CONTRIBUTIONS:  Okay the first week of the candidacy was pretty successful, but I have to admit the second week was not so great. 

It is a worry to see Jon Dalton’s website list a bunch allegedly rich people and then also have a PayPal page to put contributions on credit cards. 

Meanwhile I come home at night and find an envelope with a $50 check stuck in my door.  I think I like my way better. 

Here is a short summary of some campaign rules. Candidates report all the names, addresses and employers if known of  contributors of over $100.  For contributions between $25.01 and $100 the candidate keeps a record of the person’s name, address, employer, making the contribution, but does not list the name on the form sent to the election board. The total amount collected is reported.  For contributions under $25.01, no record is required to be kept, the candidate is required to report the amount received. 

There is a $325 threshold per person.  And anyone including your children of any age can contribute.  So, a family of seven can conceivably make a $2275 donation to a campaign. My treasurer and wife told me not to get my hopes up for any amount close to that. 

If anyone would like to make a contribution, it should be made out to: 

Committee to Elect John Hoffmann

13309 Manor Hill Rd

Town and Country MO 63131.
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